Correspondance

Why are Quebec's doctors leaving?

The Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI) recently reported that Quebec shows a net loss in the interprovincial migration of physicians,¹ and this poor performance is compounded by the departure of physicians to other countries. In all, 653 doctors have left Quebec in the past 5 years. Their average age was 40.8 years, so they were at the peak of their productivity. Why are they leaving?

The migration of significant numbers of skilled professionals is one of the signs of a society's total or partial inability to allow those professionals to grow and thrive. While the causes of such an exodus may vary, the message that must be drawn is harsh: such movement almost invariably implies that this society is relatively less capable of supporting — in logistical, technological, scientific or financial terms the activities of this special workforce.

We believe that physicians belong to this special workforce and that their exodus is highly significant. The debate surrounding physicians' migratory trends is highly charged, but beyond sensationalism and scoring political points we need to take a serious look at the issue because even though the statistics appear to suggest a slight improvement, the exodus from Quebec is real.

Beyond mere figures, there is a "qualitative" exodus because highly skilled physicians with special expertise depart, leaving behind hospitals incapable of providing extra-specialized care, surplus work for colleagues who remain and a weakened teaching base.

That 653 skilled medical professionals should leave Quebec in 5 years is scandalous. So what can we do to end the scandal? Medical practice in Quebec has to be made more attractive. Coercive measures concerning physician employment must be eliminated. We have to take a fresh look at how our system is managed and find new ways to fund it, while still maintaining the principles embedded in the Canada Health Act. Health care and the biomedical sciences have to aim for excellence. If we do that, then perhaps we will be able to offer our physicians a more attractive environment.

Jean-Sébastien Delisle

Président

Fédération des médecins résidents du Québec Montreal, Que.

Reference

 Buske L. Canada has 57 803 active MDs: CIHI. CMAJ 2001;165(6):812.

Canker sore remedies: baking soda

I t is with great pleasure that I look forward to reading your Holiday Review each year! I was especially interested in the home remedy on canker sores submitted by Jane Mettham.¹ For as long as I can remember, I have used baking soda on canker sores. It is used in a similar fashion as described for alum powder and is a common household product. Similarly, it hurts like heck but it seems to work. A quick search of PubMed revealed a reference for using baking soda mouthwashes in the treatment of oral ulcerations.²

Jennifer MacDonald

PGY2 Family Medicine Fredericton, NB

References

- Mettham J. Home remedies: a cure worse than the disease. CMA7 2001;165(12):1614.
- Birt D, From L, Main J. Diagnosis and management of long standing benign oral ulceration. *Laryngoscope* 1980;90(5 Pt 1):758-68.

Adverse drug reaction reporting controversy

Volumes have been written on the limitations of spontaneous reporting systems as means of identifying and evaluating drug-induced disease. However, when *CMAT*'s editors commented that "when serious drug interactions are discovered, physicians, pharmacists and patients appear to remain unaware of

Table of Contents

them"¹ and that in spite of 4 *Dear Health Professional* advisories and articles in 3 issues of the *Canadian Adverse Drug Reaction Newsletter* (published in *CMAJ*), a young woman died from taking cisapride² — they shot the messenger. Some of the remedies proposed in the editorial for postmarking surveillance in Canada have merit, but other comments are simply regurgitations of past sentiments that fail to appreciate how our current system works.

No evidence exists that mandatory adverse drug reaction reporting for physicians provides any better data than what is available presently. In fact, those who have worked in this field for some time suggest that a reporting system be based on direct communication between clinicians and professionals at the monitoring centres.3 Countries with mandatory reporting for physicians provide no better "signals" from adverse drug reaction data than those without mandatory reporting. The intention of the Canadian Adverse Drug Reaction Monitoring Programme (CADRMP) Regional Centres is to provide the close link with practitioners necessary for encouraging reporting as well as providing feedback regarding the reports that are received.

More is not necessarily better. Although Canada has a respectable reporting rate compared to other countries with well-recognized regulatory programs (176 per 1 000 000 population, in the range of 56-429),⁴ the quality of reports is of more concern. A recent study by Liu and colleagues5 shows that among 97 cases of fatal adverse drug reactions, 70% did not include information on medical history, and 42% did not have adequate information to assess time of onset of the adverse drug reaction. These are perennial problems with adverse drug reaction reporting that are not solved by simply increasing the number of reports provided by practitioners.

In the first reorganization of the CADRMP between 1990 and 1995, effective aspects of pharmacovigilance programs in various countries were incorporated: regional reporting centres, an expert advisory committee and the

Canadian Adverse Drug Reaction Newsletter. These programs cost money and require a continued commitment. The regional centres struggle on paltry budgets to provide minimal service, the expert advisory committee has been all but abandoned and the use of highquality provincial health databases is beyond the program's financial reach. Evidently, Health Canada does not understand that drug-induced illness is a major public health concern.

Setting up proactive surveillance programs would be a worthwhile endeavour in any country.⁶ The New Zealand Intensive Medicines Monitoring Program⁷ is a good example of what can be done at a reasonable cost. Health Canada would do well to explore this option once it decides to support pharmacovigilance in our country.

W.C. Appel Principal

Kusuri Canada Corp. Ottawa, Ont.

References

- Postmarketing drug surveillance: what it would take to make it work [editorial]. CMAJ 2001;165 (10):1293.
- Sibbald B. Cisapride, before and after: still waiting for ADE-reporting reform. CMAJ 2001;165 (10):1370.
- Wilholm BE, et al. Spontaneous reporting systems outside the US. In: Strom BL, editor. *Pharmacoepidemiology*. 2nd ed. New York: Wiley & Sons; 1994, p. 142.
 Wilholm BE, et al. Spontaneous reporting systems.
- Wilholm BÉ, et al. Spontaneous reporting systems outside the US. In: Strom BL, editor. *Pharmacoepidemiology*. 2nd ed. New York: Wiley & Sons; 1994. p. 145.
- Liu BA, Knowles SR, Mittmann N, Einarson T, Shear NH. Reporting of fatal adverse drug reactions. *Can J Clin Pharmacol* 2001;8(2):84-8.
- Bortnichak EA, Wise RP, Salive ME, Tilson HH. Proactive safety surveillance. *Pharmacoepi*demiol Drug Saf 2001;10:191-6.
- Coulter DM. The New Zealand Intensive Medicines Monitoring Program. *Pharmacoepidemiol Drug Saf* 2000;4(9):273-80.

Clinicians' role in responding to bullying

I read with great interest Erica Weir's Public Health article on the potentially harmful impact of bullying on victims' psychosocial adjustment.¹ As a high percentage of children and adolescents are exposed to bullying without adequate intervention from school personnel, parents or mental health professionals,² I was particularly pleased to read Weir's discussion about the role of clinicians in responding to peer victimization.

In addition to enhancing the selfesteem of the victim, psychotherapy can address the contribution of psychiatric symptomatology, namely difficulties with social anxiety, to problematic peer relationships. Socially anxious people typically experience cognitive, behavioural and physiological symptoms in anticipation of or during social interactions. Such symptoms are often associated with difficulty in peer relations, as overt anxiousness may interfere with the development of social skills and friendships.3 In addition, the overt anxiety displayed by some victims may make them vulnerable to peer maltreatment because they present easy targets to bullies.4

Eric A. Storch

Department of Clinical Psychology Teachers College Columbia University New York, NY

References

- 1. Weir E. The health impact of bullying. *CMAJ* 2001;165(9):1249.
- Slee P. Situational and interpersonal correlates of anxiety associated with peer victimization. *Child Psychiatry Hum Dev* 1994;25:97-107.
- Inderbitzen H, Walters K, Bukowski A. The role of social anxiety in adolescent peer relations: differences among sociometric status groups and rejected subgroups. *J Clin Child Psychol* 1997; 26:338-48.
- Troy M, Sroufe A. Victimization among preschoolers: role of attachment relationship history. *J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry* 1987; 26:166-72.

Air travel and venous thromboembolism the jury is still out

Recent correspondence by Michael Mant states that the association between air travel and venous thromboembolism is weak.¹ However, more evidence has appeared in the literature in the last few months on this association. A recent study found that distance travelled is a significant contributing risk factor for pulmonary embolism associated with air travel.² In this study, the rate of pulmonary embolism was 4.8 cases per 1 000 000 passengers for those travelling more than 10 000 km, and 1.5 cases per 1 000 000 for 5000 km of travel, as compared to 0.01 cases per 1 000 000 among those travelling less than 5000 km.

Symptomless deep vein thrombosis (DVT) might occur in up to 10% of long-haul airline travellers, and the wearing of elastic compression stockings during long-haul air travel is associated with a reduction in symptomless deep vein thrombosis.³

A report from the House of Lords in the United Kingdom entitled *Fifth Report: Air Travel and Health* has reviewed the evidence available and put forward certain recommendations to prevent deep vein thrombosis based on the baseline risk of the passengers.⁴

Finally, information for air travellers on ways to prevent venous thromboembolism is abundant on the Internet. The Web site www.airhealth.org has produced an excellent information sheet.⁵ Travellers can print it off and carry it with them. Some interesting tips on in-flight exercises can also be found from the Web site of Qantas.⁶

The jury is still out on this association, and we can expect a verdict as more high-quality evidence emerges in the literature.

Padmanabhan Badrinath

Clinical Assistant Professor & Epidemiologist Faculty of Medicine & Health Sciences UAE University Al-Ain, United Arab Emirates

References

- Mant MJ. Air travel and venous thromboembolism [letter]. CMA7 2001;165(8):1006.
- Lapostolle F, Surget V, Borron SW, Desmaizieres M, Sordelet D, Lapandry C, et al. Severe pulmonary embolism associated with air travel. N Engl J Med 2001;345:779-83.
- Scurr JH, Machin SJ, Bailey-King S, Mackie IJ, McDonald S, Smith PD. Frequency and prevention of symptomless deep-vein thrombosis in long-haul flights: a randomised trial. *Lancet* 2001;357:1485-9.
- Select committee on science and technology. Deep vein thrombosis, seating and stress. In: *Fiftb report: air travel and bealth*. London (UK): House of Lords; 15 Nov 2000. Available: